Provided for non-commercial research and education use. Not for reproduction, distribution or commercial use.



This article appeared in a journal published by Elsevier. The attached copy is furnished to the author for internal non-commercial research and education use, including for instruction at the authors institution and sharing with colleagues.

Other uses, including reproduction and distribution, or selling or licensing copies, or posting to personal, institutional or third party websites are prohibited.

In most cases authors are permitted to post their version of the article (e.g. in Word or Tex form) to their personal website or institutional repository. Authors requiring further information regarding Elsevier's archiving and manuscript policies are encouraged to visit:

http://www.elsevier.com/copyright

Journal of Microbiological Methods 75 (2008) 1-11

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Journal of Microbiological Methods

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jmicmeth



### Review Molecular diagnostic tools in mycobacteriology

### Ioannis K. Neonakis <sup>a,\*,1</sup>, Zoe Gitti <sup>a,1</sup>, Elias Krambovitis <sup>b</sup>, Demetrios A. Spandidos <sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Mycobacteriology Laboratory, Department of Clinical Bacteriology, Parasitology, Zoonoses and Geographical Medicine, University Hospital of Heraklion, 712 01 Heraklion, Crete, Greece <sup>b</sup> Microbiology and Parasitology Laboratory, Department of Veterinary Medicine, School of Health Sciences, University of Thessaly, Karditsa, Greece

### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 30 January 2008 Received in revised form 14 May 2008 Accepted 23 May 2008 Available online 2 July 2008

Keywords: Drug resistance Molecular diagnostics MTBC Mycobacteria NTM Tuberculosis

### ABSTRACT

Although the diagnosis of mycobacteriosis and susceptibility testing are still primarily based on conventional methods (staining, culture, biochemical analysis, proportional method), a series of molecular assays are increasingly introduced and incorporated in the workflow of clinical mycobacteriology laboratories worldwide. These assays are rapid and offer high sensitivities and specificities. In the present review, we describe the molecular assays concerning the early detection of Mycobacteria in clinical specimens, the identification of mycobacterial species, the detection of drug resistance and the typing for epidemiological investigations.

© 2008 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

#### Contents

1.	Introd	luction						
2.	Direct detection of mycobacteria in clinical specimens							
	2.1. In-house PCR for detection of mycobacteria from clinical specimens							
	2.2.	Commercially available assays						
		2.2.1. Cobas Amplicor M. tuberculosis assay (Amplicor; Roche Diagnostic Systems, Branchburg, NJ)						
		2.2.2. Amplified <i>M. tuberculosis</i> direct test (AMTD; bio Merieux, Gen-probe, Inc., San Diego, Calif.)						
		2.2.3. DProbe Tec ET (energy transfer) <i>M. tuberculosis</i> Direct Detection Assay (DTB), (BDProbe Tec; Becton Dickinson						
		Bioscience, Sparks, Md.)						
		2.2.4. Genotype mycobacteria direct assay for detection of <i>M. tuberculosis</i> complex and four atypical mycobacteria (Hain Lifescience, Nehren,						
		Germany)						
		2.2.5. LCx MTBC assay (Abbott Laboratories, Diagnostic Division, Chicago, USA).						
3.	Identi	ification of mycobacterial species from culture by molecular methods						
	3.1.	3.1. PCR-based sequencing						
	3.2.	3.2. DNA probe technology						
	3.3. Line probe technology (hybridization in strips)							
		3.3.1. Inno LiPA Mycobacteria v2, (Innogenetics, Ghent, Belgium)						
		3.3.2. GenoType <i>Mycobacterium</i> (Hain Lifescience, Nehren, Germany)						
	3.4.	4. PRA method. [polymerase chain reaction and restriction enzyme analysis for identification of mycobacteria from culture] 5						
	3.5.	Pyrosequencing						
	3.6. DNA microarrays (DNA chips)							
4.	Molec	cular methods for detecting drug resistance in mycobacterial strains						
	4.1.	PCR-DNA sequencing						
	4.2.	Hybridization-based techniques						
		4.2.1. Line probe technology						
	4.3.	Hybridization on DNA chips						
	4.4.	PCR-SSCP (single-strand-conformation-polymorphisms)						

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +30 2810 392228; fax: +30 2810 315278.

E-mail address: ineonakis@gmail.com (I.K. Neonakis).

<sup>1</sup> Equal contribution.

<sup>0167-7012/\$ -</sup> see front matter © 2008 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.mimet.2008.05.023

	4.5.	Pyrosequencing
	4.6.	Real-time PCR methodology      7
	4.7.	Mycobacteriophage D29-based assay      7
5.	Molec	ular epidemiological methods
	5.1.	IS6110-RFLP method
	5.2.	Spoligotyping (spacer oligotyping)
	5.3.	MIRU-VNTR method
	5.4.	Repetitive sequence-based PCR method
	5.5.	Remarks
Reference		

#### 1. Introduction

2

Tuberculosis (TB) remains a major public health challenge worldwide as one third of the world population is exposed at some stage to Mycobacterium tuberculosis and TB is the first cause of death due to a single infectious agent in adults (Raviglione et al., 1995). It is estimated that nearly 1 billion people will be newly infected with TB between 2000 and 2020 and, furthermore, two hundred million people will develop disease and 35 million will die from TB within this period (WHO, 2001; Amdekar, 2005). Increasing movement of populations towards Europe and the United States in the last two decades has brought TB to the foreground of public health concern (CDC, 2006). Early diagnosis, together with adequate therapy and prevention measures against further transmission are essential for TB control. In addition, the incidence of infections by nontuberculous mycobacteria (NTM) has increased significantly over the same period, mainly due to the AIDS epidemic and the increase in the size of immunodeficient population. As treatment and infection control measures vary according to the aetiologic species, rapid and accurate identification to the species level is highly relevant.

The conventional methodology, which includes specimen treatment, microscopic examination for acid-fast bacilli, isolation with the use of solid and/or liquid culture, and the classic differentiation with biochemical tests (Fig. 1), is slow and takes several weeks. Over the last few years, new molecular methods have been introduced, including PCR-Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism, real-time PCR, DNA sequencing, DNA strip assays as mycobacterial diagnostic tools (Fig. 1), leading to considerable improvement of both speed and accuracy of identification. Moreover, new species have been detected, the medical importance of which is under constant evaluation.

The prevalence of TB is further complicated by the appearance of strains with multidrug resistance (MDR) in almost 3% of all newly diagnosed patients (Dye et al., 2002). The conventional phenotypic methods for assessing drug resistance are slow and in order to avoid delays in both therapy and prevention of MDR transmission, various genotypic methods based on line probe assays, DNA sequencing or real-time PCR, have been proposed for detection of the mutations associated with resistance to anti-tuberculosis drugs.

The aim of the present report is to review the molecular methods used in mycobacterial diagnostics and to assess their diagnostic usefulness in a modern clinical mycobacteriology laboratory.

#### 2. Direct detection of mycobacteria in clinical specimens

Several molecular techniques have been developed for direct detection of mycobacteria from clinical samples. These are based on amplification of unique mycobacterial DNA or RNA target fragments by PCR. The available in-house and commercial assays include:

#### 2.1. In-house PCR for detection of mycobacteria from clinical specimens

Since the '90s, a series of in-house assays have been described. Each laboratory uses its own protocol for pretreatment, DNA extraction and detection of amplification products. The insertion element IS 6110 and the 16S rDNA are the most common targets used (Thierry et al., 1990;



Fig. 1. Algorithm for the handling of mycobacterial specimens.

Kox et al., 1995; Springer et al., 1996; Kirschner et al., 1996; Garcia-Quintanilla et al., 2002; Tortoli, 2003). Other regions used for amplification include the *rpoB* gene encoding the  $\beta$ -subunit of the RNA polymerase (Adekambi et al., 2003; Kim et al., 1999; Chaves et al., 2000), the gene coding for the 32 kD protein (Soini et al., 1992; Del Portillo et al., 1996), the *recA* gene (Blackwood et al., 2000), the *hsp65* gene (Ringuet et al., 1999; Telenti et al., 1993; Steingrube et al., 1995; Mun et al., 2007), the *dnaJ* gene (Inyaku et al., 1993), the *sodA* gene (Domenech et al., 1997) and the 16S-23S rRNA internal transcriber spacer (Roth et al., 1998).

In a large-scale investigation (5000 samples) performed by Clarridge et al. (1993) using the 317-bp fragment of IS 6110 for PCR amplification, the overall sensitivity, specificity and positive predictive value compared with culture were reported to be 83.5%, 99.0% and 94.2%, respectively. According to the authors, the reasons for discrepant results depended on the presence of reaction inhibitors in the specimen, nucleic acid contamination and possible low-level nonspecific hybridization. In another study, Nolte et al. (1993) using the same aforementioned target reported 95% and 57% positive PCR results for smear-positive and smear-negative pulmonary specimens respectively, as compared with culture results. There were no false-positive PCR results.

The need for increased sensitivity led to the use of nested PCR methodology, where the amplification of a large region of DNA is followed by a second amplification step, targeting a shorter interval and more specific region within the amplicon. This technique resulted in high sensitivities, although false-positive results due to cross-contamination of the amplified products, were often detected. In order to improve specificity, Garcia-Quintanilla et al. (2000) developed a new method, named Balanced Heminested PCR, which avoided asymmetric amplification. This was achieved by replacing the outer primer that participated in both steps of amplification in the standard heminested procedure by another primer, containing the sequence of the inner primer, attached at its 5' end. The results showed 75% sensitivity and 100% specificity, when compared with smear-negative culture-positive sputum samples.

Over the last few years, real-time PCR systems have been increasingly used in routine mycobacteriology laboratories. The technique allows real-time monitoring of a DNA amplification reaction by measuring an accumulating fluorescence signal. Real time PCR provided improved sensitivity and specificity, reducing turnaround time and avoiding the use of ethidium bromide-stained gels. Different real-time instruments are now available in the market.

Real-time PCR detection technology has been widely evaluated. According to Drosten et al. (2003) in a study for detection of *M. tuberculosis* in various samples [twenty two sputa; two BAL specimens; two tissue biopsy specimens; two gastric and one urine sample], the sensitivity of real-time PCR in culture positive samples was 92% and a similar value was found when comparing the Amplicor assay (see later). The time required for real-time PCR was significantly reduced in comparison with the Amplicor assay (2.5 h and 5 h respectively), and moreover, the cost was significantly lower than that with the commercial assay. Burggraf et al. (2005) compared an internally controlled, large-volume LightCycler assay (Roche Applied Science, Penzberg, Germany) for detection of *M. tuberculosis* in clinical samples with the Cobas Amplicor assay and reported 100% sensitivity and 98.6% specificity.

Ruiz et al. (2004) evaluated a real-time PCR method, using a LightCycler system to identify *M. tuberculosis* in auramine-rodamine-positive sputum samples. The sensitivity was 97.5%. In the same study, 97.5% sensitivity was also reported for the detection of *rpoB* and *inhA* genes [conferring resistance to rifampicin (RMP) and isoniazid (INH), respectively] and 96.5% sensitivity when the *katG* gene (conferring resistance to INH) was used as a target. These data were based on a comparison with the BACTEC MIGIT 960 (Becton Dickinson, Sparks, MD) method.

Finally, it should be noted that, over the last few years, mycobacteriophage-based techniques have been reported as potential useful tools for rapid detection of *M. tuberculosis*. The phage-based assay relies on the ability of *M. tuberculosis* to support the growth of an infected mycobacteriophage. The number of phages observed represents the number of viable bacteria detected in a plate with agar containing growing Mycobacterium smegmatis. The commercially available FASTPlaque TB assay (Biotec Laboratories Ltd., Ipswich, UK) is based on this technology for the early detection of *M. tuberculosis*, directly from sputum specimens. The turnaround time is 48-72 h. According to Muzaffar et al., 2002, the sensitivity and specificity of the assay for smear-positive samples, in comparison with culture, was 87.4% and 88.2%, respectively and for smear-negative samples it was 67.1% and 98.4% respectively (Muzaffar et al., 2002). For better evaluation of the assay, more extensive studies are needed. The low cost of the test is a great advantage for application in developing countries.

#### 2.2. Commercially available assays

2.2.1. Cobas Amplicor M. tuberculosis assay (Amplicor; Roche Diagnostic Systems, Branchburg, NJ)

Cobas Amplicor *M. tuberculosis* assay is based on PCR amplification of a 584-bp segment of the 16S rRNA gene followed by hybridization of the biotin-labeled amplified products to a *M. tuberculosis* complexspecific oligonucleotide probe, coated to microtiter plates. The assay includes an internal PCR control. The turnaround time is approximately 6.5 h.

The assay was reported to show high sensitivity when evaluated with smear-positive respiratory specimens (87.5–100%), but the sensitivity was much lower for extrapulmonary cases (27.3 to 85%) and smear-negative respiratory samples (17.2–70.8%) (Piersimoni and Scarparo, 2003). In the same study, the overall specificity was found to range between 91.3% and 100%. According to a series of other studies, the overall sensitivity (when compared to culture) for respiratory specimens ranged between 79.4% and 91.9%, and between 40.0% and 73.1% for smear-negative specimens (Bergmann and Woods, 1996; Stauffer et al., 1995; Tevere et al., 1996; Soini and Musser, 2001). The specificity was reported between 99.6% and 99.8%. (Bergmann and Woods, 1996; Stauffer et al., 1995; Tevere et al., 1996; Soini and Musser, 2001).

2.2.2. Amplified M. tuberculosis direct test (AMTD; bio Merieux, Genprobe, Inc., San Diego, Calif.)

The AMTD test is based on amplification of the released ribosomal RNA sequences (amplicons) from the target cell. Their detection is achieved by nucleic acid hybridization. An *acridinium* ester-labeled DNA probe combines with the amplicon to form a stable hybrid and the labeled hybrids are measured in a luminometer. The test takes approximately 3.5 h. Specimens that are bloody are not suitable for testing with AMTD. The lack of internal amplification control is, also, a serious drawback.

In evaluation studies, the overall sensitivity for respiratory specimens was found in the range between 90.9% and 95.2% and the specificity between 97.6% and 100% (Soini and Musser, 2001; Bergmann et al., 1999; Pfyffer et al., 1994; Gamboa et al., 1998). According to Gamboa et al. (1998) AMDT showed 86.8% sensitivity and 100% specificity for nonrespiratory specimens.

## 2.2.3. DProbe Tec ET (energy transfer) M. tuberculosis Direct Detection Assay (DTB), (BDProbe Tec; Becton Dickinson Bioscience, Sparks, Md.)

The technique is based on homogeneous Strand Displacement Amplification (SDA) and fluorescent energy transfer detection on an instrumental system. The SDA is a novel DNA amplification method (Barrett et al., 2002; Piersimoni et al., 2002). Target sequences of a 95-bp region in IS6110, a highly specific insertion element to *M. tuberculosis* complex, and 16S rRNA gene, common to most mycobacteria, are coamplified isothermally. The process is based on the nicking of a modified recognition sequence in double-stranded DNA, by the restriction endonuclease *BsoB1*, and the extension and repair of that site by the DNA polymerase *Bst*, which synthesizes a new strand of DNA while displacing the existing strand. The displaced strand can then serve as a template for further amplification. The entire process occurs at 52.2 °C. Fluorescent energy transfer detection is performed on the same instrumented system. An internal amplification control is run with each sample and is designed to verify that no inhibition of the SDA reaction is detected in the specimen. The assay is recommended by the manufacturer for use with respiratory specimens and is completed within 4 h.

According to Barrett et al. (2002) the BDProbe Tec ET system offers a reliable molecular biological approach for the detection of *M. tuberculosis* complex (MTBC) in respiratory samples in a semiautomated format with sensitivity and specificity of 92.7% and 96.0%, respectively. Cerebrospinal fluid samples gave sensitivity and specificity of 100 and 95%, respectively, when compared to culture, while pleural fluid samples had poor sensitivity (30%) (McHugh et al., 2004).

Comparing BDProbeTec with AMTD, Piersimoni et al. (2002) reported that the sensitivities for ProbeTec were 94.5% and 92.3% vs. 88.0% and 74.3% for AMTD when respiratory and extrapulmonary samples were used, respectively. These differences were associated with the presence of reaction inhibitors, which AMTD could not detect due to lack of internal amplification control (Piersimoni et al., 2002). Comparing BD ProbeTec ET with Amplicor, Goessens, 2005, reported sensitivities of 86.2% and 78.0%, respectively and identical specificities (99.9%) for both assays (Goessens et al., 2005).

# 2.2.4. Genotype mycobacteria direct assay for detection of M. tuberculosis complex and four atypical mycobacteria (Hain Lifescience, Nehren, Germany)

This novel assay is based on the nucleic acid sequence-based amplification (NASBA) applied to DNA strip technology. According to the manufacturer, the assay has three steps. The first step consists of isolation of 23S rRNA, the second step includes amplification of RNA by NASBA method, and the third step involves the reverse hybridization of the amplified products on membrane strips using an automated system. The assay has the ability for simultaneous detection of *M. avium*, *M. intracellulare*, *M. kansasii*, *M. malmoense* and MTBC. Isolation of highly specific RNA is achieved by the use of the "magnetic bead capturing" method. According to Franco-Alvarez de Luna et al. (2006) the assay is useful, reliable and rapid, with sensitivity and specificity of 92% and 100%, respectively.

## 2.2.5. LCx MTBC assay (Abbott Laboratories, Diagnostic Division, Chicago, USA)

The assay uses the ligase chain reaction for amplification of a target sequence within the chromosomal gene that codes for protein antigen b, which is specific for members of the MTBC (Andersen and Hansen, 1989; Sjöbring et al., 1990). The whole process takes approximately 6 h. According to Moore and Curry (1998) comparing LCx with cultures, the overall sensitivity and specificity of the assay was 74%

and 98%, respectively. For smear-positive samples the sensitivity reached 100%, but for smear-negative it was only 57% (Moore and Curry, 1998). In a multicenter evaluation of Amplicor and LCx, Tortoli et al. (1999) reported that the sensitivity of both methods was significantly better when only respiratory specimens were considered (78% and 88%, respectively). When non-respiratory samples were used, the sensitivity was reduced to 59% for Amlicor and 65% for LCx.

A brief presentation of the available commercial tests is shown in Table 1.

2.2.5.1. Remarks. In conclusion, it should be noted that, although the traditional methods for diagnosis of tuberculosis, such as microscopy and culture, cannot be replaced by direct amplification tests, these assays provide a major improvement in terms of speed. They could be used for rapid confirmation in patients with smear-positive samples. In smear-negative patients, the amplification tests are recommended only when suspicion for TB is high and always in relation to clinical data (Pfyffer, 2003). For extrapulmonary specimens, the use of the amplification methods is advocated, since rapid and accurate laboratory diagnosis is critical (e.g. tuberculous meningitis). Although the use of IS6110 as an amplification target and the use of nested PCR methods have improved the sensitivity of the in-house tests, the commercially available tests have the advantage that they are optimized and validated systems that use simplified protocols and are often supported with automation. The specificities of amplification methods are very high, whereas, the sensitivities vary greatly. Multiple specimens from the same patient, proper decontamination procedures, improved extraction methods and use of internal controls decrease the frequency of false-negative results.

### 3. Identification of mycobacterial species from culture by molecular methods

For many decades, the identification of mycobacterial isolates was performed on the basis of biochemical reactions and phenotypic characteristics, which are time-consuming and often give ambiguous results. The molecular methods for mycobacterial identification are now providing rapid and accurate results. Several methodologies have been used.

#### 3.1. PCR-based sequencing

This methodology is considered the "gold" standard for identification of mycobacteria. Initially, a PCR amplification takes place followed by sequencing of the amplicons in an automatic sequencer. The identification of an unknown strain is completed by comparison of the nucleotide sequence with a library of known sequences. The databases for this purpose are available in the internet. Such databases are the GenBank (GenBank, 2008), the Ribosomal Differentiation of Medical Microsystems database (RIDOM) (Harmsen et al., 2002) and that of the European Molecular Biology Laboratory (EMBL) (EMBL, 2008). Several target genes have been used for the procedure but the most common is the 16S rRNA gene (Kox et al., 1995; Kirschner et al., 1996). This gene has been widely sequenced because it contains both highly conserved

#### Table 1

Commercial tests for direct detection of Mycobacteria from clinical samples

Assay	Cobas Amplicor (Roche)	AMTD (GenProbe)	BD (ProbeTec) (BD)	GenoType MDA Hain Lifescience)	LCHX (Abbot)
Amplification technology	PCR	TMA	SDA	NASBA	Legase chain reaction
Target	16SrDNA	rRNA	IS6110	23SrRNA	PAB (protein antigen b)
Detection	Colorimetric	Chemiluminescent	Fluorimetric	Colorimetric	Fluorimetric
Turnaround time (h)	6.5	3.5	4	4	5–6
Instrumental use	Thermocycler, photometer	Heat block, luminometer	ProbeTec instrument	Twin cubator thermocycler	LCX fluorimetric analyzer

TMA: transcription-mediated amplification; SDA: strand displacement amplification; NASBA: nucleic acid sequence based amplification.

and variable regions. It consists of more than 1500 bp but usually the first 500 bp are adequate for identification of a common Mycobacterium species. As previously mentioned, other important target genes are those encoding for the 65-kDa heat shock protein, the 32 kDa protein, the 16S-23S rRNA internal transcribed spacer (ITS) and the recA gene. Determination of 16S-23S rDNA ITS sequences was performed by Roth et al. (1998). The results showed that spacer sequences can differentiate slowly growing mycobacteria which are identical or closely related on the basis of their 16S rDNA sequences. The occurrence of conserved primary and secondary structure elements in ITS sequences indicates their potential utility in mycobacterial identification. The MicroSeq System (Applied Biosystems, CA) is a commercial 16S ribosomal DNA sequencing system (Patel et al., 2000). Evaluations of the MicroSeq System for routine use were performed by Cloud et al. (2002) and Hall et al. (2003) with good results. The system offers the ability to mycobacteriology laboratories to identify many of the recently described mycobacteria.

#### 3.2. DNA probe technology

The DNA probe technology for identification of bacteria is one of the most successful molecular methods. The AccuProbe (Gen-Probe, San Diego, CA, USA) is the assay based on this technology that is used by the majority of clinical mycobacterial laboratories worldwide. It has the ability to identify a series of clinically important mycobacteria. These are *M. tuberculosis* complex, *M. avium* complex, *M. avium*, *M.* kansasii, and M. gordonae. The DNA probes are single-stranded DNA oligonucleotides labeled with acridinum ester that are complementary to the target, which is the rRNA. After sonication, the probes are added to the broken mycobacterial cells, to form a stable DNA-RNA complex. Following separation of the labeled complex from unhybridized DNA, the hybridization is detected by light emission in a luminometer. The AccuProbe can be used for both solid and liquid cultures. The method is easy to perform and only a sonicator and luminometer are required as equipment. The method has been widely evaluated with good results (Musial et al., 1988; Drake et al., 1987; Goto et al., 1991; Tortoli et al., 1996; Badak et al., 1999; Reisner et al., 1994). The AccuProbe kits are rapid, highly sensitive and specific. The procedure can be completed in less than two hours.

#### 3.3. Line probe technology (hybridization in strips)

The line probe technology includes PCR (with biotinylated primers), reverse hybridization with different specific DNA probes, immobilized in parallel lines on a strip and colorimetric detection in an automated instrument. The banding pattern is indicative of the species of the isolate. The turnaround time is approximately five hours. Two systems of line probe assay are commercially available: (a) the Inno LiPA Mycobacteria v2 and (b) the GenoType *Mycobacterium*:

#### 3.3.1. Inno LiPA Mycobacteria v2, (Innogenetics, Ghent, Belgium)

This assay is based on the amplification of the mycobacterial spacer region 16S-23S rRNA for the simultaneous identification, in just one strip test, of the 17 most frequently isolated mycobacterial species: *M. tuberculosis* complex, *M. avium*, *M. intracellulare*, *M. scrofulaceum*, *M. kansasii*, *M. xenopi*, *M. chelonae*, *M. gordonae*, *M. fortuitum* complex, *M. malmoense*, *M. genavense*, *M. simiae*, *M. smegmatis*, *M. haemophilum*, *M. marinum/M. ulcerans* and *M. celatum*. Moreover, it has the ability to discriminate subgroups within *M. kansasii* and *M. chelonae* on the same strip. Mixed populations are easily identified.

Mijs et al. (2002) evaluated the test, comparing the results of the assay with the results obtained using biochemical and molecular tests. The accuracy of the assay was 99.2% after discrepancy analysis (636/641 mycobacterial isolates) and both sensitivity and specificity were 100% (all 641 mycobacterial isolates reacted with the *Mycobacterium* species probe and all 27 non-*Mycobacterium* species scored negative).

Tortoli et al. (2003) reported that the overall sensitivity and specificity was 100% and 94.4%, respectively. The probes specific for *M. fortuitum* complex, for *M. avium-intracellular-scrofulaceum* group and for *M. intracellulare* type 2 cross-reacted with several mycobacteria rarely isolated from clinical specimens (Tortoli, 2003).

#### 3.3.2. GenoType Mycobacterium (Hain Lifescience, Nehren, Germany)

The procedure includes a multiplex PCR, followed by reverse hybridization and line probe technology. There are three kits: (a) the GenoType MTBC for distinguishing members of the M. tuberculosis complex, and (b) the GenoType Mycobacterium CM (Common Mycobacteria), and GenoType *Mycobacterium* AS (Additional Species) for NTM. The GenoType MTBC is based on the gyrB gene polymorphism (Richter et al., 2003). The AS and CM assays use 23S rDNA as their target, thus the amplicon generated in the CM assay can be used for the AS assay without the need to perform a second PCR. The combined use of CM and AS can distinguish almost 30 different NTM including the following species: M. avium, M. chelonae, M. abscessus, M. fortuitum, M. gordonae, M. intracellulare, M. scrofulaceum, M. interjectum, M. kansasii, M. malmoense, M. marinum, M. ulcerans, M. peregrinum, M. xenopi, M. simiae, M. mucogenicum, M. goodii, M. celatum, M. smegmatis, M. genovense, M. lentiflavum, M. heckeshornense, M. szulgai, M. phlei, M. hemophilum, M. gastri, M. asiaticum and M. shimoidei. The GenoType assays are rapid, easy-to-perform and easy-to-interpret (Gitti et al., 2006). They have allowed clinical mycobacteriology laboratories to detect infrequent mycobacterial species, without the need of sophisticated techniques (Neonakis et al., 2007b). Richter et al. (2003) evaluated the ability of the GenoType MTBC to differentiate M. tuberculosis complex species and demonstrated that all the M. tuberculosis complex species can be unambiguously identified, with the exception of *M. tuberculosis*, *M.* africanum subtype II and M. canetti that have identical hybridization patterns. Neonakis et al. (2007c) analyzed 120 clinical M. tuberculosis complex isolates with GenoType MTBC assay and found full agreement with previous identification with gene probes and biochemical analysis. According to Russo et al. (2006) the sensitivity and the specificity of the GenoType Mycobacterium, compared with 16S rRNA gene sequencing, were 97.9% and 92.4% for CM and 99.3% and 99.4% for AS, respectively. Richter et al. (2006) found 92.6% and 89.9% concordant results with CM and AS assays respectively, when they were compared with sequencing data.

### 3.4. PRA method. [polymerase chain reaction and restriction enzyme analysis for identification of mycobacteria from culture]

Telenti et al. (1993) developed a rapid method, based on the amplification of the gene encoding the 65-kDa heat shock protein, followed by restriction-fragment-length polymorphism, using two restriction enzymes *BstEII* and *HaeIII*. Isolates from both solid and liquid cultures can be used. The fragments of the restriction enzyme digestion are analyzed by agarose gel electophoresis and compared. The test can be completed within a day. It is a cost-effective and reliable assay that can be used by low-budget laboratories as well.

#### 3.5. Pyrosequencing

Pyrosequencing<sup>™</sup> (Biotage, Uppsala, Sweden) technology is a novel method of nucleic acid sequencing-by-synthesis that is based on the detection of released pyrophosphate (PPi) during DNA synthesis (Ronaghi, 2001; Tuohy et al., 2005). The cascade of enzymatic reactions generates visible light. The generated light is proportional to the number of incorporated nucleotides. The method is optimal for determining short sequences (typically 20–30 bases of a DNA) rapidly and in a semi-automated format (Ronaghi, 2001). The ability of this technology to accurately characterize common strains of mycobacteria was evaluated by Tuohy et al. (2005). Pyrosequencing targeted a 30-bp sequence of the hypervariable A region of the 16S rRNA gene. It provided an acceptable identification for 179 of 189 (94.7%) isolates tested. Although the short sequences generated by Pyrosequencing are not as discriminating as the 300 to 500-bp sequences that can be generated by traditional sequencing, the authors demonstrated that abundant clinically useful information may be obtained.

#### 3.6. DNA microarrays (DNA chips)

The method is based on hybridization of fluorescently labeled PCR amplicons of an unknown strain to a DNA array, containing nucleotide probes for 16S ribosomal RNA gene. The hybridization pattern and intensity is determined by scanning the chip using laser confocal fluorescence microscopy. The process of generating the target, its hybridization and reading on the chip requires approximately two hours. It allows the identification of a large number of strains in one reaction (Gingeras et al., 1998). Gingeras et al. (1998) designed an array to determine the specific nucleotide sequence of 705 bp of the rpoB gene of M. tuberculosis. It accurately detected RMP resistance associated with mutations of 44 clinical isolates of M. tuberculosis. (Gingeras, 1998). Troesch et al. (1999) investigated this probe array strategy focusing on mycobacterial diseases (Affymetrix, GeneChip technology, Santa Clara, Calif). Sequences of regions from the 16S rRNA and rpoB loci had been developed. Unique hybridization patterns allowed for the identification of Mycobacterium species and the RMPresistant alleles (Troesch et al., 1999). Seventy mycobacterial isolates from 27 different species and 15 RMP-resistant M. tuberculosis strains were tested. A total of 26 of 27 species were correctly identified as well as all of the rpoB mutants alleles (Troesch et al., 1999).

A great disadvantage is, however, the current high cost of the required equipment.

# 4. Molecular methods for detecting drug resistance in mycobacterial strains

Over the last few years, increasing resistance rates of M. tuberculosis have been observed in many parts of the world (Dye et al., 2002; WHO, 2000; Neonakis et al., 2007a). Problems with inadequate treatment and compliance are the usual causes of drug resistance development (Sharma and Mohan, 2004). Knowledge of the susceptibility pattern of the isolate is crucial for successful therapy. Although novel, alternative methods for phenotypic drug susceptibility testing have been proposed [MODS- Microscopic observation broth drug susceptibility assay (Caviedes et al., 2000; Moore et al., 2006), TK-Medium (Baylan et al., 2004), etc], the standard conventional method for susceptibility testing is the proportional method, which is performed on solid media such as Löwenstein-Jensen slants or Middlebrook agar (Canetti et al., 1963). In this method, the ratio of the number of colonies growing on drug containing medium to the number of colonies growing on drug-free medium indicates the proportion of drug resistant mycobacteria within the bacterial population. Below a certain proportion, named critical proportion, the isolate is classified as sensitive. The method usually takes more than 3 weeks and if performed using automated detection systems with liquid media such as BACTEC TB-460 (Becton Dikinson, Sparks, MD), BACTEC MGIT 960, or Bact/Allert 3D (bioMerieux, Durham, NC)], the turnaround period may be shortened to 1-2 weeks.

Resistance to anti-tuberculosis drugs is primarily due to mutations in a series of genes. The most frequently found mutations in RMP resistant isolates (96%) are mutations in a 81-bp segment of the *rpoB* gene that encodes the  $\beta$ -subunit of RNA polymerase (Miller et al., 1994; Alcaide and Telenti, 1997; Ramaswamy and Musser, 1998). In 75–85% of INH resistant *M. tuberculosis* strains there are mutations in two genes, *katG* encoding catalase-peroxidase and *inhA* that takes part in fatty acid elongation (Telenti et al., 1997a; Cardoso et al., 2004; Kim et al., 2003; Baker et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2005). Mutations in the *embB* gene, which plays a role in the synthesis of lipoarabinomanan and arabinogalactam, are connected with ethambutol resistance (Telenti et al., 1997b; Alcaide et al., 1997; Sreevatsan et al., 1997). More than 70% of pyrazinamide resistance is due to mutations in the *pncA* gene, which encodes for pyrazinamidase that converts pyrazinamide to its active form (Scorpio and Zhang, 1996). Mutations in the 16S rRNA gene or the *rpsL* gene that encodes for the ribosomal protein 12S cause approximately 65–75% of resistance to streptomycin (Honore and Cole, 1994; Meier et al., 1994; Cooksey et al., 1996; Fukuda et al., 1999). Molecular assays have the ability to detect these mutations and reveal the underlying resistance mechanism within hours.

#### 4.1. PCR-DNA sequencing

This is considered as the reference method for detection of drug resistance mutations (Kapur et al., 1994; Kim et al., 2001). Initially, the region that is most frequently associated with resistance mutations is amplified. Then, the amplicons are sequenced in order to determine the presence or absence of a specific mutation. The expensive equipment and the expertise needed are probably the most serious drawbacks of the method.

#### 4.2. Hybridization-based techniques

#### 4.2.1. Line probe technology

There are two commercially available assays: the Inno-LiPA Rifotuberculosis (Inno-LiPA RFTB; Innogenetics, Belgium) and the GenoType MTBDR plus, (HAIN, Lifescience; Nehren, Germany). These assays are variations of the previously described INNO LiPA Mycobacteria v2, and GenoType *Mycobacterium*, respectively. Instead of using species-specific probes, these assays use probes specific only for the *M. tuberculosis* complex and additionally for the detection of the mutations responsible for drug resistance.

4.2.1.1. Inno-LiPA RifTB (Innogenetics, Ghent, Belgium). The kit contains 10 oligonucleotide probes: one specific for *M. tuberculosis* complex, five wild type probes (S1-S5), and four probes (R) for the detection of the most frequent mutations that cause resistance to RMP. More than 95% of the RMP-resistant strains have mutations within an 81-bp hot spot region (codons 507–533) of the *rpoB* gene. The R probes used are: R2: Asp516Val, R4: His526Tyr, R4b: His526Asp, R5: Ser531Leu. All the probes are immobilized on a nitrocellulose strip. A *M. tuberculosis* isolate is considered susceptible to RMP, if all the wild type probes give a positive signal and all the probes for resistance are negative. The absence of hybridization of one or more of the S probes is indicative of a mutation that may be identified by one of the R probes.

An evaluation of the assay was performed by Rossau et al. (1997) and the results indicated that *M. tuberculosis* complex probe was 100% specific when compared to the results of nucleotide sequencing (Rossau et al., 1997). All strains sensitive by in vitro susceptibility testing were correctly identified. Among the resistant strains only 2% yielded conflicting results. Sharma et al. (2003) found Inno-LiPA Rif TB to be a reliable, simple and informative tool with absolute correlation (100%) between its results and those obtained by the classic susceptibility testing, and the *M. tuberculosis* probe to be completely specific (Sharma et al., 2003). In a meta-analysis by Morgan et al. (2005) it is reported that 12 of 14 studies that applied LiPA to isolates had sensitivity greater than 95% and 12 of 14 had specificity of 100%.

Although the assay is recommended for use only on isolates where the amount of DNA is large, it can be used directly on clinical specimens after modifications of the protocol (nested PCR). Studies evaluating the line probe assay directly to clinical samples are limited. For Tortoli and Marcelli (2007) the sensitivity and specificity of the system was 69.5% and 98.4%, respectively, when compared to cultures. The sensitivity was significantly higher for smear-positive (92%) than for smear-negative specimens (47%), and for respiratory (77%) more than for non-respiratory specimens (49%) (Tortoli and Marcelli, 2007). The assay is, therefore, insufficiently sensitive to be used directly on unselected specimens, but it may represent an alternative choice to other amplification methods on smear-positive samples, as it can additionally detect RMP-resistance. For Johansen et al. (2003) the Inno LiPA assay provides a rapid and reliable detection of RMP resistance in 78.3% of clinical specimens, compared to Bactec 460 and to *rpoB* gene sequencing. Traore et al. (2006) used the assay to detect *M. tuberculosis* complex DNA and RMP resistance in 420 sputum samples from untreated (n=160) and previously treated (n=260) patients from 11 countries. The Inno LiPA test was positive for *M. tuberculosis* complex DNA in 389 (92.9%) specimens. Of these, 30.6% were RMP resistant (Traore et al., 2006).

4.2.1.2. GenoType MTBDR plus (Hain Lifescience, Germany). This assay offers the simultaneous identification of M. tuberculosis complex and detection of the most common resistance mutations in rpoB (RMP resistance), katG and inhA gene (INH resistance). This assay is the newer version of the GenoType MTBDR assay, which did not have the ability to detect INH resistance, caused by mutation in inhA. According to Hillemann et al. (2007) both the previous and the new version of the assay could correctly identify rifampicin-resistance in 98.7% of the cases, when compared to conventional susceptibility testing. Furthermore, the new GenoType MTBDR plus achieved better sensitivity for INH resistance (92% vs. 88.0% of the previous version). According to the authors, GenoType MTBDR plus is a reliable tool for the detection of INH and RMP resistance either in strains or directly in smearpositive specimens. In another study the GenoType MTBDR assay was also used directly on smear-positive specimens (Somoskovi et al., 2006). High sensitivities were reported: 94.4% for the detection of *M*. tubrculosis complex, and 96.2% for mutations in rpoB and 84.2% for mutations in katG gene. As the test relies on the occurrence of only certain INH resistance-related mutations, the authors pointed some weakness of the test when compared with the reference BACTEC system and DNA sequencing analysis.

#### 4.3. Hybridization on DNA chips

The DNA microarrays can also be used for rapid detection of mutations responsible for drug resistance. It can simultaneously detect different drug resistant mutations of M. tuberculosis. The DNA chip technology seems to be the most promising method for future investigation on drug resistance. As it has been previously described, Troesch et al. (1999) used this probe array strategy for the detection of rpoB mutants alleles. All 15 RMP-resistant M. tuberculosis strains were correctly identified (Troesch et al., 1999). Kim et al. (2006) evaluated a drug resistance detection DNA chip (CombiChip Mycobacteria, Geneln, Pusan, South Korea), for identifying mutations associated with resistance to INH and RMP (katG, inhA and rpoB genes). It is an oligonucleotide microchip coupled to PCR for the detection of mutations. The results were compared to DNA sequencing and culture based drug susceptibility tests. The CombiChip detected all RMP resistant isolates by screening 7 codons in the rpoB hot spot region and it correctly identified 84.1% of INH resistant isolates by screening the katG codon 315 and inhA.

#### 4.4. PCR-SSCP (single-strand-conformation-polymorphisms)

SSCP is based on the conformational distortion that a nucleotide substitution can cause in a single strand DNA fragment. This conformational change leads to an electrophoretic mobility different to that of the wild-type single-strand fragment. The procedure involves amplification of a DNA fragment including the region of interest by PCR, denaturation and running of this fragment in a polyacrylamide gel together with a denaturated wild-type reference sample. Mobility shifts in the clinical sample indicate presence of mutation. The usefulness of the method has been assessed by Telenti et al. (1997a) with complete specificity for RMP and INH resistance and sensitivity for RMP>96% and for INH 87%, using four genetic regions (*rpoB, katG, inhA, ahpC,*). Kim et al. (2001) developed a nested PCR-linked SSCP analysis, directly on sputum samples, to detect *M. tuberculosis* and determine RMP susceptibility. In this study, the target was a 157 bp portion of *rpoB* gene, which has been widely used for PCR-SSCP. The results were concordant with those of conventional drug susceptibility testing and DNA sequencing of culture isolates. Furthermore, the nested PCR-SSCP method enabled the direct detection of RMP resistance from primary clinical specimens. However, it should be noted that the assay does not identify the precise mutation and, consequently, the method is significantly less precise than sequencing. Its usefulness is restricted by extensive labour required and high level of technical skills.

#### 4.5. Pyrosequencing

Jureen et al. (2006) developed a new assay for rapid detection of rifampicin resistance using Pyrosequencing technology. The target was an 180-bp region of the *rpoB* gene, amplified by PCR and subjected to Pyrosequencing analysis, using four different sequencing primers in four overlapping reactions. The results were compared to other molecular methods (line probe assay and cycle sequencing) and the phenotypic BACTEC 460 method. There was full agreement with the molecular methods showing that Pyrosequecing analysis offers high accuracy.

#### 4.6. Real-time PCR methodology

Real-time PCR has been used for detection of mutations responsible for INH and RMP resistance. Piatek et al. (2000) developed a method that exhibited 85% and 98% sensitivity for the detection of mutations responsible for INH and RMP resistance respectively and complete specificity for both antibiotics. Garcia de Viedma et al. (2002) managed to design a method that efficiently detect 12 different mutations associated with either RMP or INH resistance using one single reaction tube.

#### 4.7. Mycobacteriophage D29-based assay

Although this method is not a molecular one, it is of value to mention it in this point. It is a low-cost method, thus it can be valuable to many laboratories especially in the developing world. The method is based on the ability of resistant mycobacteria to support mycobacteriophage D29 infection, once exposed to RMP or INH, while sensitive mycobacteria will not be able to support phage replication. An in-house mycobacteriophage-based assay in a microtiter plate format was standardized by Gali et al. (2003). The results were compared with the Bactec 460 method with excellent sensitivity and specificity, indicating the test as an alternative to conventional drug susceptibility methods. Chauca et al. (2007) using the mycobacteriophage D29 to determine the susceptibility of M. tuberculosis to RMP and INH, reported complete sensitivity and 98% specificity for RMP, whereas sensitivity and specificity for INH were 80.4% and 80.8% respectively. A meta-analysis of studies on bacteriophage-based assays for the detection of RMP resistance in M. tuberculosis was performed by Pai et al. (2005). In this meta-analysis, 11 of 19 (58%) studies reported sensitivity and specificity estimates>or=95% and 13 of 19 studies (68%) studies reported>or=95% agreement with reference standard results.

#### 5. Molecular epidemiological methods

Regarding mycobacteria, molecular epidemiology is of critical significance. A series of new molecular methods try to associate

specific genetic markers with the virulence of the strains, the underlying resistance mechanisms, the pathogenesis and the transmission dynamics. All this information is of great relevance for disease control efforts. The major methods used today are:

#### 5.1. IS6110-RFLP method

The identification of IS6110 in the early 90s was a major development for the epidemiology of tuberculosis (van Soolingen et al., 1991). IS6110 is an insertion sequence, which consists of 1355 bps and its distribution in the M. tuberculosis chromosome is highly variable among different strains. The analysis of IS6110 by restriction fragment length polymorphism (RLFP) has become the gold standard method for genotyping M. tuberculosis, and for understanding TB transmission dynamics. The polymorphism of the IS6110 RFLP patterns is based on the number of copies and their locations on the bacterial genome (Thierry et al., 1990; Burgos and Pym, 2002). Usually, there are 8 to 18 copies per strain, but the number can vary from 0 to 25. Standardized methodology for strain identification by DNA fingerprinting, using PvuIII digestion of IS6110-containing genomic DNA is available (van Embden et al., 1993). In order to compare their results, a series of laboratories worldwide use the recommendations proposed in this study. The RFLP images can be scanned and digitized for computer analysis. The sizes of the bands in the image are calculated by comparison with size standards run on the gel. Systematic RFLP analysis using hospital-based sampling can detect the spread of TB in specific environments in the community (Lemaitre et al., 1998).

#### 5.2. Spoligotyping (spacer oligotyping)

Spoligotyping is a PCR-based method for simultaneous detection and typing of M. tuberculosis complex using one particular chromosomal locus with high polymorphism, named "Direct Repeat" (DR) region. The direct repeat sequences consist of 36 bp that are separated by 43 nonrepetitive DNA spacers, each of which contains 36 to 41 bp in length. Most of M. tuberculosis strains have at least one IS6110 element in the DR region of the genome. PCR amplification of the DR locus is performed where the polymorphism is considerable in a small part of the chromosome. A biotin-labeled reverse primer is used, so that all the reverse strands to be biotin labeled. PCR products are hybridized perpendicular to the oligolines on an activated membrane. The membrane is incubated in streptavidin-peroxidase conjugate that binds to the biotin label of the PCR products. Detection of hybridized signals is performed by enhanced chemiluminescence detection system (ECL). When the DR regions of several strains are compared, the order of the spacers is almost the same in all strains but deletions and insertions of spacers can be found in the DR region of 43 spacers of known sequence by hybridization of the amplicon to a set of immobilized oligonucleotides, representing each of the unique spacer DNA sequences. A new, automated spoligotyping assay that codes and reports the results to TB programs, has been developed in order to compare the spoligotypes with published results. This is achieved by converting the banding pattern results to a final octal code designation.

Spoligotyping is particularly helpful when the *M. tuberculosis* strains have few IS6110 bands. Bauer et al. (1999) evaluated spoligotyping as a technique for further characterizing IS6110 low-copy number *M. tuberculosis* complex strains in comparison to RFLP. The discriminatory power of spoligotyping was higher than that of IS6110 fingerprinting. Based solely on RFLP typing, 83% of the low-copy number *M. tuberculosis* complex strains were found to form part of a cluster and, on the basis of spoligotyping, 75% were found to form a cluster. When the two techniques were combined, the amount of clustering decreased to 55%. Spoligotyping can be applied directly on sputum samples. Kamerbeek et al. (1997) developed a

spoligotype method that simultaneously examines the clinical samples for *M. tuberculosis* strains, differentiates *M. bovis* from *M. tuberculosis*, and types *M. tuberculosis* isolates. Most of the clinical isolates tested showed unique hybridization patterns, while outbreak strains shared the same spoligotype. The types obtained from direct examination of clinical samples were identical to those obtained by using DNA from cultured *M. tuberculosis* strains. van der Zanden et al. (2002) proposed the use of a second generation spoligotyping membrane using 51 new spacer oligonucleotides, when extended discrimination is required.

#### 5.3. MIRU-VNTR method

MIRUs (Mycobacterial Interspersed Repetitive Units) are loci in the *M. tuberculosis* genome that contain variable numbers of tandem repeats (VNTRs). Supply et al. (2000) have identified 41 such loci in the *M. tuberculosis* genome. Among them, 12 loci have been shown to vary in tandem repeat numbers and, in most, sequence between repeat units. The MIRU-VNTR is a PCR-based method that uses these 12 different intergenic regions for genotyping. Calculation of the number of repeats is performed, on the basis of the amplicon size. MIRU results are reported as 12 character designations, each of them corresponds to the number of repeats at one of the 12 loci. The discriminatory power of the 12 MIRU-VNTR regions is much higher than that of spoligotyping and close to IS6110 RFLP for typing of *M. tuberculosis* strains. Recently, a MIRU-VNTR typing system with 24 loci has been proposed (Supply et al., 2006; Oelemann et al., 2007).

#### 5.4. Repetitive sequence-based PCR method

The repetitive sequence-based PCR (rep-PCR) is a method that uses primers that target noncoding repetitive sequences interspersed throughout the bacterial genome (Healy et al., 2005). When amplified by PCR, these repetitive elements generate highly discriminative genomic fingerprints (Cangelosi et al., 2004). The DiversiLab system (bioMerieux, Marcy l'Etoile, France) is a commercial system based on rep-PCR. The whole procedure requires approximately 5 h and includes DNA extraction, PCR, electrophoretic separation, detection of fluorescently-labeled amplicons on automated microfluidic chips and computer-generated printout of results. The ability of this system to type *M. tuberculosis* and *M. avium* complex isolates was evaluated by Cangelosi et al. (2004). For *M. tuberculosis* as well as *M. avium* subspecies *avium*, the discriminative power of rep-PCR equaled or exceeded that of IS6110-RFLP.

#### 5.5. Remarks

Molecular methods provide a powerful tool for the epidemiology of M. tuberculosis. IS6110 RFLP analysis has great potential in clonal differentiation of *M. tuberculosis* isolates but is laborious and of limited value for strains containing less than six IS6110 insertions (Goyal et al., 1997; Burman et al., 1997). On the other hand, spoligotyping has proved to be a reliable method for molecular, epidemiological analysis, especially when rapid results are required but the method is of limited discriminatory power, compared with IS6110-RFLP (Kremer et al., 1999). IS6110-based RFLP requires much more cultural material than the PCR methods (spoligotyping and MIRU). The stability of the spoligotype is higher than that of the IS6110 banding pattern and is better suited for large-scale investigations, especially when recurrent TB has to be evaluated (Niemann et al., 1999; Warren et al., 2002). Spoligotyping is cost-effective, reproducible and fast. Results can be obtained within a day after growth in liquid culture. The stability of the MIRU typing allows it to be a suitable tool for investigation of outbreaks, relapses and laboratory contaminations along with long-term epidemiological investigations. According to Cowan et al. (2005) although IS6110 fingerprinting will continue to be necessary in providing

the greatest level of discrimination, the number of isolates requiring this lengthy and laborious technique can be greatly reduced by a two-step genotyping approach with the combined use of spoligo-typing and MIRU typing. IS6110 fingerprinting can then be used as a secondary typing method to type the clustered isolates when additional discrimination is needed (Cowan et al., 2005). Using the appropriate software, the results of all the aforementioned methods can be analyzed on dendrograms allowing accurate interpretation of evolution among *M. tuberculosis* isolates and for epidemiological studies.

In conclusion, it should be noted that due to their rapidity and accuracy, molecular techniques are of great significance for detection, identification and susceptibility testing of mycobacteria. Although these techniques cannot yet fully replace conventional methods, they should be integrated in the workflow of a routine laboratory. The scale of such integration depends primarily on the available economic resources, on the burden of TB in the region and the intention as far as the level of diagnostic capability of each laboratory is concerned.

At an initial level, all microbiology laboratories worldwide, either state or private ones, should have the ability to perform and evaluate an acid-fast staining. At a second level, laboratories of general or regional hospitals should perform cultivation of the samples using solid or/and liquid media, along with susceptibility testing. At this level in developed countries, the use of nucleic acid amplification tests (NAATs) is advocated for all smear-positive specimens and furthermore for smear-negative, when clinical suspicion of TB is high. A positive NAAT would indicate disease with a very good degree of accuracy, whereas a negative result is less helpful. Commercial NAATs, although expensive, have wide applicability, and they are reliable enough for rapid and accurate diagnosis of TB in routine use. Additionally to the conventional proportional antibiograms a molecular assay, such as a line-probe assay, that can genetically detect the resistance of *M. tuberculosis* to RMP or/ and INH should be performed as soon as possible.

At a third level of diagnosis, any reference laboratory should additionally include characterization of mycobacteria with sequencing and, furthermore, should perform molecular epidemiology techniques.

In developing countries, new low-cost TB diagnostic assays are needed. In high burden, low-income countries, rapid alternative tests like the phage system may be useful, due to its simplicity and the no need of sophisticated equipment. In TB-endemic countries, the molecular methods like in-house PCR and RFLP may improve the diagnostic and epidemiologic research. The design and evaluation of new rapid diagnostic tools for *M. tuberculosis* infection for use in lowincome countries is a challenge for all researchers.

#### References

- Adekambi, T., Colson, P., Drancourt, M., 2003. rpoB-based identification of nonpigmented and late-pigmenting rapidly growing mycobacteria. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 5699–5708.
- Alcaide, F., Telenti, A., 1997. Molecular techniques in the diagnosis of drug-resistant tuberculosis. Ann. Acad. Med. Singap. 26, 647–650.
- Alcaide, F., Pfyffer, G.E., Telenti, A., 1997. Role of embB in natural and acquired resistance to ethambutol in mycobacteria. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 41, 2270–2273.
- Amdekar, Y., 2005. Tuberculosis persistent threat to human health. Indian J. Pediatr. 72, 333–338.
  Andersen, A.B., Hansen, E.B., 1989. Structure and mapping of antigenic domains of
- protein antigen b, a 38,000-molecular-weight protein of *Mycobacterium tubercu*losis. Infect. Immun. 57, 2481–2488.
- Badak, F.Z., Goksel, S., Sertoz, R., Nafile, B., Ermertcan, S., Cavusoglu, C., Bilgic, A., 1999. Use of nucleic acid probes for identification of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* directly from MB/BacT bottles. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 1602–1605.
- Baker, L.V., Brown, T.J., Maxwell, O., Gibson, A.L., Fang, Z., Yates, M.D., Drobniewski, F.A., 2005. Molecular analysis of isoniazid-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates from England and Wales reveals the phylogenetic significance of the ahpC-46A polymorphism. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 49, 1455–1464.
- Barrett, A., Magee, J.G., Freeman, R., 2002. An evaluation of the BD ProbeTec ET system for the direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in respiratory samples. J. Med. Microbiol. 51, 895–898.

- Bauer, J., Andersen, A.B., Kremer, K., Miorner, H., 1999. Usefulness of spoligotyping To discriminate IS6110 low-copy-number *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex strains cultured in Denmark. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 2602–2606.
- Baylan, O., Kisa, O., Albay, A., Doganci, L., 2004. Evaluation of a new automated, rapid, colorimetric culture system using solid medium for laboratory diagnosis of tuberculosis and determination of anti-tuberculosis drug susceptibility. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung Dis. 8, 772–777.
- Bergmann, J.S., Woods, G.L., 1996. Clinical evaluation of the Roche AMPLICOR PCR Mycobacterium tuberculosis test for detection of *M. tuberculosis* in respiratory specimens. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 1083–1085.
- Bergmann, J.S., Yuoh, G., Fish, G., Woods, G.L., 1999. Clinical evaluation of the enhanced Gen-Probe amplified *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* direct test for rapid diagnosis of tuberculosis in prison inmates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 1419–1425.
- Blackwood, K.S., He, C., Gunton, J., Turenne, C.Y., Wolfe, J., Kabani, A.M., 2000. Evaluation of recA sequences for identification of *Mycobacterium* species. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38, 2846–2852.
- Burggraf, S., Reischl, U., Malik, N., Bollwein, M., Naumann, L., Olgemoller, B., 2005. Comparison of an internally controlled, large-volume LightCycler assay for detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in clinical samples with the COBAS AMPLICOR assay. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 1564–1569.
- Burgos, M.V., Pym, A.S., 2002. Molecular epidemiology of tuberculosis. Eur. Respir. J. Suppl. 36, 54s–65s.
- Burman, W.J., Reves, R.R., Hawkes, A.P., Rietmeijer, C.A., Yang, Z., el-Hajj, H., Bates, J.H., Cave, M.D., 1997. DNA fingerprinting with two probes decreases clustering of *My-cobacterium tuberculosis*. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 155, 1140–1146.
- Canetti, G., Froman, S., Grosset, J., Hauduroy, P., Langerova, M., Mahler, H.T., Meissner, G., Mitchison, D.A., Sula, L., 1963. Mycobacteria: laboratory methods for testing drug sensitivity and resistance. Bull. World Health Organ. 29, 565–578.
- Cangelosi, G.A., Freeman, R.J., Lewis, K.N., Livingston-Rosanoff, D., Shah, K.S., Milan, S.J., Goldberg, S.V., 2004. Evaluation of a high-throughput repetitive-sequence-based PCR system for DNA fingerprinting of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and *Mycobacterium avium* complex strains. J. Clin. Microbiol. 42, 2685–2693.
- Cardoso, R.F., Cooksey, R.C., Morlock, G.P., Barco, P., Cecon, L., Forestiero, F., Leite, C.Q., Sato, D.N., Shikama Mde, L., Mamizuka, E.M., Hirata, R.D., Hirata, M.H., 2004. Screening and characterization of mutations in isoniazid-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates obtained in Brazil. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 48, 3373–3381.
- Caviedes, L., Lee, T.S., Gilman, R.H., Sheen, P., Spellman, E., Lee, E.H., Berg, D.E., Montenegro-James, S., 2000. Rapid, efficient detection and drug susceptibility testing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in sputum by microscopic observation of broth cultures. The Tuberculosis Working Group in Peru. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38, 1203–1208.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), 2006. Trends in tuberculosis–United States, 2005. MMWR Morb. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. (11), 305–308 24;55.
- Chauca, J.A., Palomino, J.C., Guerra, H., 2007. Evaluation of rifampicin and isoniazid susceptibility testing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by a mycobacteriophage D29based assay. J. Med. Microbiol. 56, 360–364.
- Chaves, F., Alonso-Sanz, M., Rebollo, M.J., Tercero, J.C., Jimenez, M.S., Noriega, A.R., 2000. rpoB mutations as an epidemiologic marker in rifampin-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung Dis. 4, 765–770.
- Clarridge 3rd, J.E., Shawar, R.M., Shinnick, T.M., Plikaytis, B.B., 1993. Large-scale use of polymerase chain reaction for detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in a routine mycobacteriology laboratory. J. Clin. Microbiol. 31, 2049–2056.
- Cloud, J.L., Neal, H., Rosenberry, R., Turenne, C.Y., Jama, M., Hillyard, D.R., Carroll, K.C., 2002. Identification of *Mycobacterium* spp. by using a commercial 16S ribosomal DNA sequencing kit and additional sequencing libraries. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 400–406.
- Cooksey, R.C., Morlock, G.P., McQueen, A., Glickman, S.E., Crawford, J.T., 1996. Characterization of streptomycin resistance mechanisms among *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates from patients in New York City. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 40, 1186–1188.
- Cowan, L.S., Diem, L., Monson, T., Wand, P., Temporado, D., Oemig, T.V., Crawford, J.T., 2005. Evaluation of a two-step approach for large-scale, prospective genotyping of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates in the United States. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 688–695.
- Del Portillo, P., Thomas, M.C., Martinez, E., Maranon, C., Valladares, B., Patarroyo, M.E., Carlos Lopez, M., 1996. Multiprimer PCR system for differential identification of mycobacteria in clinical samples. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 324–328.
- Domenech, P., Jimenez, M.S., Menendez, M.C., Bull, T.J., Samper, S., Manrique, A., Garcia, M.J., 1997. Mycobacterium mageritense sp. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 47, 535–540.
- Drake, T.A., Hindler, J.A., Berlin, O.G., Bruckner, D.A., 1987. Rapid identification of Mycobacterium avium complex in culture using DNA probes. J. Clin. Microbiol. 25, 1442–1445.
- Drosten, C., Panning, M., Kramme, S., 2003. Detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by real-time PCR using pan-mycobacterial primers and a pair of fluorescence resonance energy transfer probes specific for the *M. tuberculosis* complex. Clin. Chem. 49, 1659–1661.
- Dye, C., Espinal, M.A., Watt, C.J., Mbiaga, C., Williams, B.G., 2002. Worldwide incidence of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. J. Infect. Dis. 185, 1197–1202.
- EMBL. 2008. www.ebi.ac.uk/embl.
- Franco-Alvarez de Luna, F., Ruiz, P., Gutierrez, J., Casal, M., 2006. Evaluation of the GenoType mycobacteria direct assay for detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex and four atypical mycobacterial species in clinical samples. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 3025–3027.
- Fukuda, M., Koga, H., Ohno, H., Yang, B., Hirakata, Y., Maesaki, S., Tomono, K., Tashiro, T., Kohno, S., 1999. Relationship between genetic alteration of the rpsL gene and

streptomycin susceptibility of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in Japan. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 43, 281–284.

- Gali, N., Dominguez, J., Blanco, S., Prat, C., Quesada, M.D., Matas, L., Ausina, V., 2003. Utility of an in-house mycobacteriophage-based assay for rapid detection of rifampin resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* clinical isolates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 2647–2649.
- Gamboa, F., Fernandez, G., Padilla, E., Manterola, J.M., Lonca, J., Cardona, P.J., Matas, L., Ausina, V., 1998. Comparative evaluation of initial and new versions of the Gen-Probe amplified Mycobacterium tuberculosis direct test for direct detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis in respiratory and nonrespiratory specimens. J. Clin. Microbiol. 36, 684–689.
- Garcia de Viedma, D., del Sol Diaz Infantes, M., Lasala, F., Chaves, F., Alcala, L., Bouza, E., 2002. New real-time PCR able to detect in a single tube multiple rifampin resistance mutations and high-level isoniazid resistance mutations in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 988–995.
- Garcia-Quintanilla, A., Garcia, L., Tudo, G., Navarro, M., Gonzalez, J., Jimenez de Anta, M.T., 2000. Single-tube balanced heminested PCR for detecting *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in smear-negative samples. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38, 1166–1169.
- Garcia-Quintanilla, A., Gonzalez-Martin, J., Tudo, G., Espasa, M., Jimenez de Anta, M.T., 2002. Simultaneous identification of *Mycobacterium* genus and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex in clinical samples by 5'-exonuclease fluorogenic PCR. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 4646–4651.
- GenBank. 2008. www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/sites/entrez?db=Nucleotide&itool=toolbar.
- Gingeras, T.R., Ghandour, G., Wang, E., Berno, A., Small, P.M., Drobniewski, F., Alland, D., Desmond, E., Holodniy, M., Drenkow, J., 1998. Simultaneous genotyping and species identification using hybridization pattern recognition analysis of generic *Myco-bacterium* DNA arrays. Genome Res. 8, 435–448.
- Gitti, Z., Neonakis, I., Fanti, G., Kontos, F., Maraki, S., Tselentis, Y., 2006. Use of the GenoType Mycobacterium CM and AS assays to analyze 76 nontuberculous mycobacterial isolates from Greece. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 2244–2246.
- Goessens, W.H., de Man, P., Koeleman, J.G., Luijendijk, A., te Witt, R., Endtz, H.P., van Belkum, A., 2005. Comparison of the COBAS AMPLICOR MTB and BDProbeTec ET assays for detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in respiratory specimens. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 2563–2566.
- Goto, M., Oka, S., Okuzumi, K., Kimura, S., Shimada, K., 1991. Evaluation of acridiniumester-labeled DNA probes for identification of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and *Mycobacterium avium-Mycobacterium* intracellulare complex in culture. J. Clin. Microbiol. 29, 2473–2476.
- Goyal, M., Saunders, N.A., van Embden, J.D., Young, D.B., Shaw, R.J., 1997. Differentiation of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates by spoligotyping and IS6110 restriction fragment length polymorphism. J. Clin. Microbiol. 35, 647–651.
- Hall, L., Doerr, K.A., Wohlfiel, S.L., Roberts, G.D., 2003. Evaluation of the MicroSeq system for identification of mycobacteria by 16S ribosomal DNA sequencing and its integration into a routine clinical mycobacteriology laboratory. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 1447–1453.
- Harmsen, D., Rothganger, J., Frosch, M., Albert, J., 2002. RIDOM: ribosomal differentiation of medical micro-organisms database. Nucleic Acids Res. 30, 416–417.
- Healy, M., Huong, J., Bittner, T., Lising, M., Frye, S., Raza, S., Schrock, R., Manry, J., Renwick, A., Nieto, R., Woods, C., Versalovic, J., Lupski, J.R., 2005. Microbial DNA typing by automated repetitive-sequence-based PCR. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 199–207.
- Hillemann, D., Rusch-Gerdes, S., Richter, E., 2007. Evaluation of the GenoType MTBDRplus assay for rifampin and isoniazid susceptibility testing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strains and clinical specimens. J. Clin. Microbiol. 45, 2635–2640.
- Honore, N., Cole, S.T., 1994. Streptomycin resistance in mycobacteria. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 38, 238–242.
- Inyaku, K., Hiyama, K., Ishioka, S., Inamizu, T., Yamakido, M., 1993. Rapid detection and identification of mycobacteria in sputum samples by nested polymerase chain reaction and restriction fragment length polymorphisms of dnaJ heat shock protein gene. Hiroshima | Med Sci. 42, 21–31.
- Johansen, I.S., Lundgren, B., Sosnovskaja, A., Thomsen, V.O., 2003. Direct detection of multidrug-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in clinical specimens in low- and high-incidence countries by line probe assay. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 4454–4456.
- Jureen, P., Engstrand, L., Eriksson, S., Alderborn, A., Krabbe, M., Hoffner, S.E., 2006. Rapid detection of rifampin resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by pyrosequencing technology. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 1925–1929.
- Kamerbeek, J., Schouls, L., Kolk, A., van Agterveld, M., van Soolingen, D., Kuijper, S., Bunschoten, A., Molhuizen, H., Shaw, R., Goyal, M., van Embden, J., 1997. Simultaneous detection and strain differentiation of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* for diagnosis and epidemiology. J. Clin. Microbiol. 35, 907–914.
- Kapur, V., Li, LL, Iordanescu, S., Hamrick, M.R., Wanger, A., Kreiswirth, B.N., Musser, J.M., 1994. Characterization by automated DNA sequencing of mutations in the gene (rpoB) encoding the RNA polymerase beta subunit in rifampin-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strains from New York City and Texas. J. Clin. Microbiol. 32, 1095–1098.
- Kim, B.J., Lee, S.H., Lyu, M.A., Kim, S.J., Bai, G.H., Chae, G.T., Kim, E.C., Cha, C.Y., Kook, Y.H., 1999. Identification of mycobacterial species by comparative sequence analysis of the RNA polymerase gene (rpoB). J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 1714–1720.Kim, B.J., Lee, K.H., Park, B.N., Kim, S.J., Park, E.M., Park, Y.G., Bai, G.H., Kim, S.J., Kook, Y.H.,
- Kim, B.J., Lee, K.H., Park, B.N., Kim, S.J., Park, E.M., Park, Y.G., Bai, G.H., Kim, S.J., Kook, Y.H., 2001. Detection of rifampin-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in sputa by nested PCR-linked single-strand conformation polymorphism and DNA sequencing. J. Clin. Microbiol. 39, 2610–2617.
- Kim, S.Y., Park, Y.J., Kim, W.I., Lee, S.H., Ludgerus Chang, C., Kang, S.J., Kang, C.S., 2003. Molecular analysis of isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates recovered from South Korea. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 47, 497–502.
- Kim, S.Y., Park, Y.J., Song, E., Jang, H., Kim, C., Yoo, J., Kang, S.J., 2006. Evaluation of the CombiChip mycobacteria drug-resistance detection DNA chip for identifying

mutations associated with resistance to isoniazid and rifampin in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 54, 203–210.

- Kirschner, P., Rosenau, J., Springer, B., Teschner, K., Feldmann, K., Bottger, E.C., 1996. Diagnosis of mycobacterial infections by nucleic acid amplification: 18-month prospective study. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 304–312.
- Kox, L.F., van Leeuwen, J., Knijper, S., Jansen, H.M., Kolk, A.H., 1995. PCR assay based on DNA coding for 16S rRNA for detection and identification of mycobacteria in clinical samples. J. Clin. Microbiol. 33, 3225–3233.
- Kremer, K., van Soolingen, D., Frothingham, R., Haas, W.H., Hermans, P.W., Martin, C., Palittapongarnpim, P., Plikaytis, B.B., Riley, L.W., Yakrus, M.A., Musser, J.M., van Embden, J.D., 1999. Comparison of methods based on different molecular epidemiological markers for typing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex strains: interlaboratory study of discriminatory power and reproducibility. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 2607–2618.
- Lemaitre, N., Sougakoff, W., Truffot-Pernot, C., Cambau, E., Derenne, J.P., Bricaire, F., Grosset, J., Jarlier, V., 1998. Use of DNA fingerprinting for primary surveillance of nosocomial tuberculosis in a large urban hospital: detection of outbreaks in homeless people and migrant workers. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung Dis. 2, 390–396.
- McHugh, T.D., Pope, C.F., Ling, C.L., Patel, S., Billington, O.J., Gosling, R.D., Lipman, M.C., Gillespie, S.H., 2004. Prospective evaluation of BDProbeTec strand displacement amplification (SDA) system for diagnosis of tuberculosis in non-respiratory and respiratory samples. J. Med. Microbiol. 53, 1215–1219.
- Meier, A., Kirschner, P., Bange, F.C., Vogel, U., Bottger, E.C., 1994. Genetic alterations in streptomycin-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: mapping of mutations conferring resistance. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 38, 228–233.
- Mijs, W., De Vreese, K., Devos, A., Pottel, H., Valgaeren, A., Evans, C., Norton, J., Parker, D., Rigouts, L., Portaels, F., Reischl, U., Watterson, S., Pfyffer, G., Rossau, R., 2002. Evaluation of a commercial line probe assay for identification of *Mycobacterium* species from liquid and solid culture. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 21, 794–802.

Miller, L.P., Crawford, J.T., Shinnick, T.M., 1994. The rpoB gene of Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 38, 805–811.

- Moore, D.F., Curry, J.I., 1998. Detection and identification of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* directly from sputum sediments by ligase chain reaction. J. Clin. Microbiol. 36, 1028–1031.
- Moore, D.A., Evans, C.A., Gilman, R.H., Caviedes, L., Coronel, J., Vivar, A., Sanchez, E., Pinedo, Y., Saravia, J.C., Salazar, C., Oberhelman, R., Hollm-Delgado, M.G., LaChira, D., Escombe, A.R., Friedland, J.S., 2006. Microscopic-observation drug-susceptibility assay for the diagnosis of TB. N. Engl. J. Med. 355, 1539–1550.
- Morgan, M., Kalantri, S., Flores, L., Pai, M., 2005. A commercial line probe assay for the rapid detection of rifampicin resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Infect. Dis. 5, 62.
- Mun, H.S., Kim, H.J., Oh, E.J., Kim, H., Park, Y.G., Bai, G.H., Do, J., Cha, C.Y., Kook, Y.H., Kim, B.J., 2007. Direct application of Avall PCR restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis (Avall PRA) targeting 644 bp heat shock protein 65 (hsp65) gene to sputum samples. Microbiol. Immunol. 51, 105–110. Musial, C.E., Tice, L.S., Stockman, L., Roberts, G.D., 1988. Identification of mycobacteria from
- Musial, C.E., Tice, L.S., Stockman, L., Roberts, G.D., 1988. Identification of mycobacteria from culture by using the Gen-Probe rapid diagnostic system for *Mycobacterium avium* complex and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex. J. Clin. Microbiol. 26, 2120–2123.
- Muzaffar, R., Batool, S., Aziz, F., Naqvi, A., Rizvi, A., 2002. Evaluation of the FASTPlaqueTB assay for direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in sputum specimens. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung Dis. 6, 635–640.
- Neonakis, I.K., Gitti, Z., Baritaki, M., Kourbeti, I.S., Baritaki, S., Petinaki, E., Maraki, S., Krambovitis, E., Spandidos, D.A., 2007a. Resistance status of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* on the island of Crete, Greece. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 26, 607–609.
- Neonakis, I.K., Gitti, Z., Kourbeti, I.S., Michelaki, H., Baritaki, M., Alevraki, G., Papadomanolaki, E., Tsafaraki, E., Tsouri, A., Baritaki, S., Krambovitis, E., Spandidos, D.A., 2007b. Mycobacterial species diversity at a general hospital on the island of Crete: first detection of *Mycobacterium* lentiflavum in Greece. Scand. J. Infect. Dis. 39, 875–879.
- Neonakis, I.K., Gitti, Z., Petinaki, E., Maraki, S., Spandidos, D.A., 2007c. Evaluation of the GenoType MTBC assay for differentiating 120 clinical *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex isolates. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 26, 151–152.
- Niemann, S., Richter, E., Rusch-Gerdes, S., 1999. Stability of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* IS6110 restriction fragment length polymorphism patterns and spoligotypes determined by analyzing serial isolates from patients with drug-resistant tuberculosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 409–412.
- Nolte, F.S., Metchock, B., McGowan Jr., J.E., Edwards, A., Okwumabua, O., Thurmond, C., Mitchell, P.S., Plikaytis, B., Shinnick, T., 1993. Direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in sputum by polymerase chain reaction and DNA hybridization. J. Clin. Microbiol. 31, 1777–1782.
- Oelemann, M.C., Diel, R., Vatin, V., Haas, W., Rusch-Gerdes, S., Locht, C., Niemann, S., Supply, P., 2007. Assessment of an optimized mycobacterial interspersed repetitiveunit-variable-number tandem-repeat typing system combined with spoligotyping for population-based molecular epidemiology studies of tuberculosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 45, 691–697.
- Pai, M., Kalantri, S., Pascopella, L., Riley, L.W., Reingold, A.L., 2005. Bacteriophage-based assays for the rapid detection of rifampicin resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: a meta-analysis. J. Infect. 51, 175–187.
- Patel, J.B., Leonard, D.G., Pan, X., Musser, J.M., Berman, R.E., Nachamkin, I., 2000. Sequence-based identification of *Mycobacterium* species using the MicroSeq 500 16S rDNA bacterial identification system. J. Clin. Microbiol. 38, 246–251.

Pfyffer, G., 2003. Laboratory diagnosis of tuberculosis. Karger, Basel. Pfyffer, G.E., Kissling, P., Wirth, R., Weber, R., 1994. Direct detection of *Mycobacterium* 

Płytfer, G.E., Kissling, P., Wirth, R., Weber, R., 1994. Direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex in respiratory specimens by a target-amplified test system. J. Clin. Microbiol. 32, 918–923.

10

- Piatek, A.S., Telenti, A., Murray, M.R., El-Hajj, H., Jacobs Jr., W.R., Kramer, F.R., Alland, D., 2000. Genotypic analysis of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in two distinct populations using molecular beacons: implications for rapid susceptibility testing. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 44, 103–110.
- Piersimoni, C., Scarparo, C., 2003. Relevance of commercial amplification methods for direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex in clinical samples. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 5355–5365.
- Piersimoni, C., Scarparo, C., Piccoli, P., Rigon, A., Ruggiero, G., Nista, D., Bornigia, S., 2002. Performance assessment of two commercial amplification assays for direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex from respiratory and extrapulmonary specimens. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 4138–4142.
- Ramaswamy, S., Musser, J.M., 1998. Molecular genetic basis of antimicrobial agent resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: 1998 update. Tuber Lung Dis 79, 3–29. Raviglione, M.C., Snider Jr., D.E., Kochi, A., 1995. Global epidemiology of tuberculosis.
- Morbidity and mortality of a worldwide epidemic. Jama 273, 220–226. Reisner, B.S., Gatson, A.M., Woods, G.L., 1994. Use of Gen-Probe AccuProbes to identify
- Mycobacterium avium complex, Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex, Mycobacterium kansasii, and Mycobacterium gordonae directly from BACTEC TB broth cultures. J. Clin, Microbiol. 32, 2995–2998.
- Richter, E., Weizenegger, M., Rusch-Gerdes, S., Niemann, S., 2003. Evaluation of genotype MTBC assay for differentiation of clinical *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex isolates. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 2672–2675.
- Richter, E., Rusch-Gerdes, S., Hillemann, D., 2006. Evaluation of the GenoType Mycobacterium assay for identification of mycobacterial species from cultures. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 1769–1775.
- Ringuet, H., Akoua-Koffi, C., Honore, S., Varnerot, A., Vincent, V., Berche, P., Gaillard, J.L., Pierre-Audigier, C., 1999. hsp65 sequencing for identification of rapidly growing mycobacteria. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 852–857.
- Ronaghi, M., 2001. Pyrosequencing sheds light on DNA sequencing. Genome Res. 11, 3-11.
- Rossau, R., Traore, H., De Beenhouwer, H., Mijs, W., Jannes, G., De Rijk, P., Portaels, F., 1997. Evaluation of the INNO-LiPA Rif. TB assay, a reverse hybridization assay for the simultaneous detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex and its resistance to rifampin. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 41, 2093–2098.
- Roth, A., Fischer, M., Hamid, M.E., Michalke, S., Ludwig, W., Mauch, H., 1998. Differentiation of phylogenetically related slowly growing mycobacteria based on 16S-23S rRNA gene internal transcribed spacer sequences. J. Clin. Microbiol. 36, 139–147.
- Ruiz, M., Torres, M.J., Llanos, A.C., Arroyo, A., Palomares, J.C., Aznar, J., 2004. Direct detection of rifampin- and isoniazid-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in auramine-rhodamine-positive sputum specimens by real-time PCR. J. Clin. Microbiol. 42, 1585–1589.
- Russo, C., Tortoli, E., Menichella, D., 2006. Evaluation of the new GenoType Mycobacterium assay for identification of mycobacterial species. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 334–339.
- Scorpio, A., Zhang, Y., 1996. Mutations in pncA, a gene encoding pyrazinamidase/ nicotinamidase, cause resistance to the antituberculous drug pyrazinamide in tubercle bacillus. Nat. Med. 2, 662–667.
- Sharma, S.K., Mohan, A., 2004. Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. Indian J. Med. Res. 120, 354–376.
- Sharma, M., Sethi, S., Mishra, B., Sengupta, C., Sharma, S.K., 2003. Rapid detection of mutations in rpoB gene of rifampicin resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strains by line probe assay. Indian J. Med. Res. 117, 76–80.
   Sjöbring, U., Mecklenburg, M., Andersen, A.B., Miörner, H., 1990. Polymerase chain
- Sjöbring, U., Mecklenburg, M., Andersen, A.B., Miörner, H., 1990. Polymerase chain reaction for detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J. Clin. Microbiol. 28, 2200–2204.
- Soini, H., Musser, J.M., 2001. Molecular diagnosis of mycobacteria. Clin. Chem. 47, 809–814.
- Soini, H., Skurnik, M., Liippo, K., Tala, E., Viljanen, M.K., 1992. Detection and identification of mycobacteria by amplification of a segment of the gene coding for the 32-kilodalton protein. J. Clin. Microbiol. 30, 2025–2028.
- Somoskovi, A., Dormandy, J., Mitsani, D., Rivenburg, J., Salfinger, M., 2006. Use of smearpositive samples to assess the PCR-based genotype MTBDR assay for rapid, direct detection of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex as well as its resistance to isoniazid and rifampin. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 4459–4463.
- Springer, B., Stockman, L., Teschner, K., Roberts, G.D., Bottger, E.C., 1996. Two-laboratory collaborative study on identification of mycobacteria: molecular versus phenotypic methods. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 296–303.
- Sreevatsan, S., Stockbauer, K.E., Pan, X., Kreiswirth, B.N., Moghazeh, S.L., Jacobs Jr., W.R., Telenti, A., Musser, J.M., 1997. Ethambutol resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: critical role of embB mutations. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 41, 1677–1681.
- Stauffer, F., Mutschlechner, R., Hasenberger, P., Stadlbauer, S., Schinko, H., 1995. Detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex in clinical specimens by a commercial polymerase chain reaction kit. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 14, 1046–1051.
- Steingrube, V.A., Gibson, J.L., Brown, B.A., Zhang, Y., Wilson, R.W., Rajagopalan, M., Wallace Jr., R.J., 1995. PCR amplification and restriction endonuclease analysis of a

65-kilodalton heat shock protein gene sequence for taxonomic separation of rapidly growing mycobacteria. J. Clin. Microbiol. 33, 149–153.

- Supply, P., Mazars, E., Lesjean, S., Vincent, V., Gicquel, B., Locht, C., 2000. Variable human minisatellite-like regions in the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* genome. Mol. Microbiol. 36, 762–771.
- Supply, P., Allix, C., Lesjean, S., Cardoso-Oelemann, M., Rusch-Gerdes, S., Willery, E., Savine, E., de Haas, P., van Deutekom, H., Roring, S., Bifani, P., Kurepina, N., Kreiswirth, B., Sola, C., Rastogi, N., Vatin, V., Gutierrez, M.C., Fauville, M., Niemann, S., Skuce, R., Kremer, K., Locht, C., van Soolingen, D., 2006. Proposal for standardization of optimized mycobacterial interspersed repetitive unit-variablenumber tandem repeat typing of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 4498–4510.
- Telenti, A., Marchesi, F., Balz, M., Bally, F., Bottger, E.C., Bodmer, T., 1993. Rapid identification of mycobacteria to the species level by polymerase chain reaction and restriction enzyme analysis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 31, 175–178.
- Telenti, A., Honore, N., Bernasconi, C., March, J., Ortega, A., Heym, B., Takiff, H.E., Cole, S.T., 1997a. Genotypic assessment of isoniazid and rifampin resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: a blind study at reference laboratory level. J. Clin. Microbiol. 35, 719–723.
- Telenti, A., Philipp, W.J., Sreevatsan, S., Bernasconi, C., Stockbauer, K.E., Wieles, B., Musser, J.M., Jacobs Jr., W.R., 1997b. The emb operon, a gene cluster of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* involved in resistance to ethambutol. Nat. Med. 3, 567–570.
- Tevere, V.J., Hewitt, P.L., Dare, A., Hocknell, P., Keen, A., Spadoro, J.P., Young, K.K., 1996. Detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by PCR amplification with pan-*Mycobacterium* primers and hybridization to an *M. tuberculosis*-specific probe. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 918–923.
   Thierry, D., Brisson-Noel, A., Vincent-Levy-Frebault, V., Nguyen, S., Guesdon, J.L.,
- Thierry, D., Brisson-Noel, A., Vincent-Levy-Frebault, V., Nguyen, S., Guesdon, J.L., Gicquel, B., 1990. Characterization of a *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* insertion sequence, IS6110, and its application in diagnosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 28, 2668–2673.
- Tortoli, E., 2003. Impact of genotypic studies on mycobacterial taxonomy: the new mycobacteria of the 1990s. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 16, 319–354.
- Tortoli, E., Marcelli, F., 2007. Use of the INNO LiPA Rif.TB for detection of Mycobacterium tuberculosis DNA directly in clinical specimens and for simultaneous determination of rifampin susceptibility. Eur. J. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 26, 51–55.
- Tortoli, E., Simonetti, M.T., Lavinia, F., 1996. Evaluation of reformulated chemiluminescent DNA probe (AccuProbe) for culture identification of *Mycobacterium kansasii*. J. Clin. Microbiol. 34, 2838–2840.
- Tortoli, E., Tronci, M., Tosi, C.P., Galli, C., Lavinia, F., Natili, S., Goglio, A., 1999. Multicenter evaluation of two commercial amplification kits (Amplicor, Roche and LCx, Abbott) for direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in pulmonary and extrapulmonary specimens. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 33, 173–179.
- Tortoli, E., Mariottini, A., Mazzarelli, G., 2003. Evaluation of INNO-LiPA MYCOBACTERIA v2: improved reverse hybridization multiple DNA probe assay for mycobacterial identification. J. Clin. Microbiol. 41, 4418–4420.
- Traore, H., van Deun, A., Shamputa, I.C., Rigouts, L., Portaels, F., 2006. Direct detection of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex DNA and rifampin resistance in clinical specimens from tuberculosis patients by line probe assay. J. Clin. Microbiol. 44, 4384–4388.
- Troesch, A., Nguyen, H., Miyada, C.G., Desvarenne, S., Gingeras, T.R., Kaplan, P.M., Cros, P., Mabilat, C., 1999. *Mycobacterium* species identification and rifampin resistance testing with high-density DNA probe arrays. J. Clin. Microbiol. 37, 49–55. Tuohy, M.J., Hall, G.S., Sholtis, M., Procop, G.W., 2005. Pyrosequencing as a tool for the
- Tuohy, M.J., Hall, G.S., Sholtis, M., Procop, G.W., 2005. Pyrosequencing as a tool for the identification of common isolates of *Mycobacterium* sp. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 51, 245–250.
- van der Zanden, A.G., Kremer, K., Schouls, L.M., Caimi, K., Cataldi, A., Hulleman, A., Nagelkerke, N.J., van Soolingen, D., 2002. Improvement of differentiation and interpretability of spoligotyping for *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex isolates by introduction of new spacer oligonucleotides. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 4628–4639.
- Harden, J.D., Cave, M.D., Crawford, J.T., Dale, J.W., Eisenach, K.D., Gicquel, B., Hermans, P., Martin, C., McAdam, R., Shinnick, T.M., et al. 1993. Strain identification of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by DNA fingerprinting: recommendations for a standardized methodology. J. Clin. Microbiol. 31, 406–409.
- van Soolingen, D., Hermans, P.W., de Haas, P.E., Soll, D.R., van Embden, J.D., 1991. Occurrence and stability of insertion sequences in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex strains: evaluation of an insertion sequence-dependent DNA polymorphism as a tool in the epidemiology of tuberculosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 29, 2578–2586.
- Warren, R.M., Streicher, E.M., Charalambous, S., Churchyard, G., van der Spuy, G.D., Grant, A.D., van Helden, P.D., Victor, T.C., 2002. Use of spoligotyping for accurate classification of recurrent tuberculosis. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 3851–3853.
- WHO. 2000. Anti-tuberculosis drug resistance in the world. Prevalence and trends. Peport no 2. WHO/CDC/TB/2000.278, Geneva.
- WHO, 2001. Global tuberculosis control. World Health Organization, Geneca, Switzerland.
- Zhang, M., Yue, J., Yang, Y.P., Zhang, H.M., Lei, J.Q., Jin, R.L., Zhang, X.L., Wang, H.H., 2005. Detection of mutations associated with isoniazid resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* isolates from China. J. Clin. Microbiol. 43, 5477–5482.